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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:01 p.m., on Wednesday, June 21, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

*Denis Honeychurch, J.D.
 Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy – Trustee Area #3

Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services
Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

Carol Green, Interim Director, Human Resources

John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Pat Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President and Governing Board 
*Arrived after roll call.

4. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Board President Wilkerson announced two revisions to the Consent Agenda:  

1.  Under item 7. (a), Minutes for the June 7, 2006 Board meeting, page 3, Superintendent’s Report, the last paragraph, should read as follows:

Dr. Perfumo invited Dr. Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, to present to the Board members her 05/06 Division accomplishments from all sectors of the Academic Affairs Department, with the exception of the Small Business Development Center and Career Tech, both of whom who will be submitting their accomplishments in their year-end report. Her information packet also contained her overview of some of the projects that have been accomplished during this past year. She congratulated her Deans and told the Board that the SCC Deans are “the best.”

(Delete the words indicated with the “strikethrough” and add the word that is bolded.)

2.  On page 1 of the Attachments, Consent Agenda, item 7. (b), under “Employment 2005-06”

· add the name of:  “Erin Vines” as Dean, Counseling/Guidance & DSP,  effective “June 26, 2006.”

Moved by Trustee Claffey and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the agenda as amended. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from members of the public. 

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo reported that:

--the needs study for the Vallejo Education Center is now ready for editing of the final draft which is being done this week.  Copies of the Executive Summary and the Table of Contents were  attached to the written Superintendent’s Report.  Following review of the needs study by the State Chancellor’s Office, it will be forwarded to the California Postsecondary Education Commission for further review and approval before center status is granted.   
--summer school enrollment is up 10.4 % from last year with 1,076 Full-time Equivalent Students (FTES) or 5,876 unduplicated headcount exceeding the estimate of 980 FTES. 
--later in the agenda, photographs of progress on the Vallejo Center will be shared with the Board. Beginning July 1 through January 1, 2007, east bound traffic on Columbus Parkway will be closed beyond Ascot Drive as the City of Vallejo completes the road improvement project. 
--preliminary planning has begun on a groundbreaking ceremony for the new Vacaville Center to be held in the March/April 2007 timeframe.  Dr. Perfumo will seek input from all Board members with respect to people who should be invited to the ceremony and will keep the Board apprised as more details develop.  She stated that the date will be chosen well in advance to accommodate Governor Schwarzenegger’s request to attend because of Solano’s partnership with Genentech.  

--Solano Community College has been asked to host the Governor’s Budget Workshop for the Northern California Community Colleges’ Chief Executive Officers and Chief Business Officers on August 1.   

--a very successful recruitment event was held at C. C. Yin’s Office in Vacaville on June 8, 2006.  Dr. Perfumo thanked all Governing Board members who attended the event.  She reported that the Foundation has some wonderful new Foundation Board members who are enthusiastic about helping raise new revenue streams for the District.

--summer hours began this week; the College will be closed on Fridays during the summer.

--SCC is again hosting the Relay for Life event for the American Cancer Society this year on August 6-7, 2006. Team Captain Sally Bailey has organized two teams from Solano College.  Board members were invited to participate.    

--Vision 2020 community forums will be held on July 11, 12 and 13, 2006.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Board members for submitting names of individual and groups to be invited to the forums.  Dr. Perfumo asked Board members to review the lists and notify the President’s Office by Monday, June 26, with any additional names for the invitation list.  The list will include such groups as faculty, chambers, businesses, industry, city council members and legislators.  Trustee McCaffrey commented that Council Member Pauline Clancy be included on the invitation list.  Extra copies of the flyer were provided for Board members to distribute in their respective communities.  
--the last day of employment for John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, was June 21, 2006.  Governing Board members and Superintendent/President Perfumo expressed their appreciation to Mr. Hendrickson for the outstanding job he did while serving as the Interim Vice President of Administrative & Business Services for the District. Mr. Hendrickson was complimented for his leadership, thoroughness, his candor and abilities as well as all of his efforts and the tremendous amount of work he has done to keep the District solvent and operations moving smoothly.  

--Rich Christensen was present in the audience and introduced to the Governing Board. Mr. Christensen was recommended to serve as the Director of Human Resources.  
--the next Board meeting will be held on July 19 at which time a study session is planned with Dr. Andreea Serban on accreditation.  It was the consensus of the Board that the study session could begin at 6 p.m. in order for Dr. Serban to be able to catch a flight out that same night.  Trustee Ubalde requested the Superintendent/President provide materials to Board members in advance so that Board members can come to the meeting prepared. 
· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, reported that expenses have been updated through June 8.  Of the projects bid this spring have already begun with contractors on site (Vallejo Center, new Student Services Center and Building 700/800 renovation).  Mr. Colt briefly reviewed a report providing an overview of projects taking place this summer including those in construction and those projects in design.   Projects in construction include:  hydronics project,  Buildings 700/800 Renovation Project, Vallejo Center total approximately $32 million.  Six projects are in the design phase totaling over $40 million.    He reviewed a site map dividing the campus into four zones for the hydronics project.  Work in Zone 1 is done.  They are currently working in Zones 2 and 3 with completion expected in 1 ½ months and then moving to Zone 4 to finish in September or early October.  Dr. Perfumo commented that a new photograph of the Vallejo Center  construction site should be provided to Gary Mandarich to update his files.  The Vallejo site has been fully excavated, graded with the building pad done, storm utilities are going in and excavation for foundations is anticipated within a month or so.  The City of Vallejo will soon be working on Columbus Parkway near the Vallejo Center site.  The closure of Columbus Parkway and Ascot Drive is expected to take six months.  Regarding the Vacaville Center site, Mr. Colt indicated that they are engaged with the Seeno Development Company and getting necessary documents for purposes of advancing the design and will be engaged with the City of Vacaville in approximately 1 ½ months to discuss the criteria the College must meet to comply with the North Village Development Plan.  
Dr. Perfumo distributed copies of the editorial she wrote for the Daily Republic  entitled, “Celebrate the Success of Measure G.”  Nancy Hopkins has contacted the Vacaville Reporter and the Times-Herald about also running the article.  
Dr. Perfumo reported that we are quickly moving through our Series A bond funds and we need to begin the process for the sale of our Series B bonds. Dr. Perfumo introduced David Casanocha, Bond Counsel who has handled practically all of the community college bond projects in the state of California.  It has been three years since Solano sold its first series of bonds ($80 million).  Mr. Casanocha informed the Board that he has prepared drafts of the resolutions and legal documents that are necessary for the sale of the second series of bonds and is reviewing them with SCC staff prior to presentation to the Governing Board on the July 19 agenda.  Mr. Casanocha indicated that this round of financing would be done under the Government Code and it is expected that the bonds would have a 25-year maturity.  UBS is structuring the last issuance of $44.5 million to make sure that the tax rate stays within the $18.70 or $18.80 promise that was made to the voters.  He indicated that short-term rates are rising which is an advantage to long-term borrowers because as bond money sits in the county treasury waiting to be expended, they will enjoy higher short-term rates for investment earnings.  Mr. Casanocha stated that the College should earn nice returns on the $44.5 million until the money is spent.  All investment earning are retained in the building fund and are spent on bond projects and are a way to augment the amount of cash the College has available to spend on bond projects.  The timeline for the next issuance of bonds is to present the authorization resolution to the Board on July 19.  Subsequently, efforts would move forward with getting a bond rating, the bond sale and funding the bonds at the end of August.  

Board President Wilkerson asked about fee that is charged to handle the sale of the next series of bonds.  Mr. Casanocha informed Board President Wilkerson that there are two sets of fees that colleges pay when it comes time to issue bonds:  (1) the underwriters’ discount and (2) cost of issuance.  The underwriters’ discount is paid to UBS which is contained in the resolution and is capped at an amount not to exceed 1 percent of the par amount of bonds and will be presumably less.  UBS will be communicating this amount to Dr. Perfumo who can pass the information onto Board President Wilkerson.   Vice President Brewington will provide the cost of issuance fee information to Board President Wilkerson via Dr. Perfumo as soon as possible.  Mr. Casanocha explained that general obligation bonds are usually sold at a premium and that the taxpayers pay for the cost of issuance over the 25-year life of the bond.  

Trustee Honeychurch asked about the timing of the sale of the next phase of bonds.  Mr. Casanocha stated that borrowing rates are still considered to be very low (probably less than 5 percent) and reinvestment rates are very good at this time.  In addition, Mr. Casanocha explained that counties set their tax rates in December and they need the debt service schedules from public agencies in August in order to set the rolls in November and send out the bills in December.  
Mr. Casanocha provided a copy of the draft resolution and bond materials to Board President Wilkerson at the meeting.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of June 7, 2006 
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2005-06; Employment 2006-07; Request for Reduced Workload; Request for Unpaid Education Leave
Administrative and Business Services
(c)
Warrant Listing

(d)
Establish a Separate Bank Account for the College Bookstore Fund, Resolution No. 05/06 - 45
(e)
Resolution to Authorize Signatures on Official Financial Documents, Resolution No. 05/06 – 46

(f)
Tentative Budgets and Proposed Time and Place for the Public Hearing and Adoption of the Official Budgets for 2006-07

(g)
Weather Station Agreement with NBC Affiliate

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended under item 4.  (Approval of Agenda) above. The motion passed unanimously. 
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President
(a)
Resolution and Order of Consolidated Governing Board Member Election – Solano County and Yolo County, Resolution No. 05/06 - 47
Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President, presented this resolution for approval to order a consolidated governing board member election with the gubernatorial General Election on November 7, 2006, for the purpose of electing persons to fill the office of four members for a 4- (four) year term to the office of community college trustee as required by Education Code Section 5010.7. 
Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval to order the consolidated governing board member election for November 7, 2006, Resolution No. 05/06-47. The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows: 

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lillian Nelson concurred. 
AYES—Trustee Claffey, Trustee Honeychurch, Vice President Keith, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson

NOES—None

ABSENT--None

Administrative and Business Services
(b)
Construction Change Order Approval for JDS Builders – Group, Inc. – Bid No. 05-003
Scott Colt, Kitchell CEM, presented this item to the Board requesting approval for final, close-out Change Order No. 1 to JDS Builders Group, Inc. base contract for Building 2600 (restroom facility); revised contract amount is as follows:

	Contract Award Amount
	$362,000.00

	Prior Change Orders
	$           0.00

	Change Order No. 1
	$ 17, 066.26

	Revised Contract Amount
	$379,066.26

	Total Construction Budget
	$425,000.00

	Remaining Construction Budget
	$  45,933.74


Mr. Colt indicated that the change order was due almost entirely because of an unforeseen condition of expansive soils. He stated that this item is simply the process to handle the soils engineer’s requirements.   

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Honeychurch for approval of the contract Change Order No. 1 as listed above. The motion passed with the majority vote. Trustees McCaffrey and Ubalde voted “no” on the motion.    

Academic Affairs

(c)
Proposed Response to Accreditation Team Recommendations

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo, Superintendent/President, presented the proposed response to accreditation team recommendations. The initial responses from the Solano Community College District to the accreditation team recommendations made during their accreditation team visit to the College in October 2005 had been presented at the June 7, 2006 meeting.
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the response to the accreditation team recommendations as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 

(d)
Foster and Kinship Care Education Program 2006-07 Grant

Michael Jacobs, Interim Dean of Fine & Applied Arts/Behavioral Sciences, introduced Dotty Fair, Director of the Foster and Kinship Care Education Program, to the Governing Board. This item was presented for approval of the on-going operation of the Foster and Kinship Care Education Program 2006-2007 Grant in the amount of $54,000 for the period of July 1, 2006 through June 30, 2007. 
Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Ms. Fair for the job she continues to do with the Foster and Kinship Care Education Program. 
Moved by Trustee Claffey and seconded by Trustee McCaffrey for approval to continue the Foster and Kinship Care Education Program Grant. The motion passed unanimously. 

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Report of the Governing Board Subcommittee on Recommending Two Individuals to Two New Seats on the Measure G Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee
Governing Board members A. C. “Tony” Ubalde and James M. Claffey, served as the Governing Board subcommittee to recommend two new members to the Measure G Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC).  Trustee Ubalde presented the subcommittee report indicating that four applications were received; however, one person did not qualify.  The following persons were recommended by the Board Subcommittee for appointment to the CBOC: Ben Espinoza from Vacaville and Tom Mattis from Fairfield who represent two different trades.  
This item will return for action at the July 19, 2006, Board meeting.

(b)
Resolution Appointing Official Representative and Alternate Representative to the Northern California Community Colleges Self-Insurance Authority, Resolution No. 05/-06-XX
John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administration & Business Services, presented a resolution appointing the official representative and alternate representative to the Northern California Community Colleges Self-Insurance Authority for the Board’s information.  This resolution is necessary to advise the Board of the change in staffing (including removal of John Hendrickson and the addition of Mazie Brewington, new Vice President of Administrative and Business Services  and Elizabeth Skelly, Interim Director of Fiscal Services) with the representatives who have voting rights on the Self-Insurance Authority through which the District insures for property liability and workers’ compensation coverage.   
This item will return for action at the July 19, 2006, Board meeting.

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements. 

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Ubalde reported that he was invited to the State Senate Chamber with a resolution that was considered and passed to recognize the Filipino American Centennial  in the United States this year.  

Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 7:48 p.m. 

13.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Carol Green


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 8:03 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:11 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 9:12 p.m. 

15. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session. 

16. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:13 p.m. 
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